MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

June 17, 2015, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

· Current license count 39,881
· Elections for Chair and Co-Chair held

· Education Committee to review current MREC Supervision and make recommendations

PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Georgiana Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner Marla Johnson (Industry)

Commissioner James Reeder (Consumer)

Commissioner Karen Baker (Consumer)


Brian Weeks, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Charlene Faison, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)

Commissioner William Neary (Industry)
Commissioner Robin Pirtle (Consumer)

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Mark Feinroth, MAR

Robert Johnston, AACAR

CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:33 A.M.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Georgiana Tyler, seconded by Marla Johnson) To approve the minutes of the May 20, 2015 business meeting with a clarification made by Chair D’Ambrosia to the second bulleted item under Comments from Chair to read If a property is in property management and the property management agreement authorizes the licensee to secure a tenant….is a separate listing agreement
necessary? The answer was no it is not.  Unanimous approval.
REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by Karen Baker, seconded by Georgiana Tyler) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of June.  Motion carried. Katherine Connelly removed two cases prior to motion being made.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana Tyler, Chair
· For the month of May 2015, PSI administered 993 salesperson and 48 broker exams, compared to 731 salesperson and 63 broker exams in May 2014.
· Education Committee charged with providing recommendations for the MREC Supervision course. Will provide recommendations at next meeting.
· Chair D’Ambrosia added comments informing all that Virginia recently found out about a group of individuals operating a ring where these people would take a professional licensing exam for other individuals.

· Chair D’Ambrosia also noted that MHEC has changed the annual report process and would be holding workshops around the State to educate the providers on the new process. 

2. Legislative – Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair
· Chair Johnson raised question regarding what happens if property managers do not register?  Can a fine be imposed on them for not registering if a provision is not in place for such?  Attorney Weeks responds that the intended bill does not have a penalty provision.  When submission of proposed legislation is done, a line will be added to read that a penalty will be imposed for failure to register.
· It was also determined that the proposed property management bill needs to be made more explicit to read if you have a real estate license and are performing property management, you must register.

COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. New contact info for Commissioners distributed. This document is confidential.
2. Current license count totals 39,881, of which 4,360 are brokers, 3,057 are associate brokers, 31,582 salespersons, 551 branch offices, 90 reciprocal brokers, 33 reciprocal associate brokers, and 205 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 1,783 are inactive.

3. Guaranty fund balance for May 2015 was not received prior to meeting.
4. In meeting with Property Management Committee, they understood reasoning for wanting to start with a registration first. Commissioner Johnson raised interesting questions that should be addressed before bill is submitted to the Secretary’s office.

5. Fair Housing Committee felt the classes given under category C are too predictable and only deal with the law as opposed to all of the diversity issues that are amongst us, including gender, sexual orientation, disabilities, service dogs, hearing impaired, etc.  They felt these issues were not covered in the current classes that are offered.  Ms. Connelly explained that the Commission does not write the agendas and that it is up to the school to submit outlines which include content they wish to cover.  She suggested interested parties create an outline and syllabus for a class, of which Mark Feinroth, MAR, agreed to assist with.
6. Ms. Connelly attended the Canadian Regulators Conference in Banff, at the end of May. She presented at the broker/manager meeting at GCAAR together with a Commissioner from DC, attended the Association Executives Meeting of MAR, and presented at the Board of Directors 
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meeting for MAR.  She also met with the Property Management and Fair Housing Committees of MAR.  She will be attending the Real Estate Educators Meetings in Connecticut, June 18-22, 2015.
7. Commissioner Neary remains under doctor’s care. Commissioner Cooke is doing well after her medical procedure.  Commissioner Pirtle had an important work related issue and thus is not joining us today.

COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Brian Weeks
· Mr. Weeks spoke with an attorney at the HUD office and gave a brief about MREC’s concerns.  He suggested drafting of a letter asking if MREC law pre-empted theirs if it was a HUD property.  The letter would be sent to the single family homes division of HUD.  The goal is to see if laws/guidelines between HUD and MREC can be harmonized.
· With respect to the issue of online chats, Mr. Weeks looked over the Dos and Don’ts of unlicensed assistants and suggested that if agents have questions, for now, to refer them to that document.  It was suggested that the document be updated, especially with the advancement of technology, like online chatting.

· Scope of practice issue (NC Dental Board)- Recommendation was made to submit regulation to protect DLLR Boards and Commissions.
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
· Chair D’Ambrosia made other Commissioners aware that NAR has come out with a .REALTOR domain.  A problem has arose, whereby, people and businesses are buying other people’s and business’ names.
· Chair has noticed a trend in people using one name in advertising, while another actually appears on their license or legal identification. Examples stated included use of maiden name in professional practices but married name appears on legal forms of identification.  He noted the use of different names can cause a problem when issuing 1099s and when attempting to take continuing education.  He suggests a reminder be issued regarding use of nicknames.
· Xome Inc. is a new online real estate company. It’s a virtual company, owned by NationStar, that is signing up agents as referral agents.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

· None
NEW BUSINESS:

· Nominations for Chair received from the floor.  Motion (made by Georgiana Tyler, seconded by Marla Johnson) For J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia to continue as Chair.  Motion carried.
· Nominations for Vice-Chair received from the floor.  Motion (made by Georgiana Tyler, seconded by Marla Johnson) to nominate Anne Cooke as Vice-Chair. Motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:51 a.m.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, July 15, 2015.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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